COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS FUND

www.cdfifund.gov



AMIS Training Manual

Getting Started – Navigating AMIS (for CDFI Fund External Users)

September 2023

Table of Contents

1	Intro	duction	5
	1.1	Purpose	6
	1.2	Scope	6
2	Acce	ssing AMIS	6
	2.1	Logging into AMIS – First Visit (for Users without an AMIS Account)	6
		Logging into AMIS – Subsequent Visits	9
		Permissions and Security	11
		Session Timeout	11
_		Resetting Your Password	11
3	-	Dut of AMIS	12
4		view of the Home Page	12
5		, Objects, and Records	13
		Access Existing Lists of a Record	15
		Create/Edit a Record View Details of a Record	16 18
		In-Line Editing of a Record	18
		Delete a Record	19
		View Related Lists of a Record	19
6		ate Organization and Program Profiles	21
-	-	Update Your Organization Profile	22
		Grants.gov	23
	6.3	Add/Update Contacts	24
	6.4	Assign a Profile to a Contact	25
	6.5	Add/Update Program Profiles	26
	6.6	Add/Update Affiliates	27
7	CIMS	54	28
	7.1	How to Access CIMS4	29
	7.1.1	Public Viewer	29
	7.1.2	Authenticated User	29
	7.2	Basic CIMS4 Functionality	31
	7.2.1	CIMS4 Controls	31
	7.2.2	Control Layer Visibility within a Selection	32
	7.2.3	View a Legend for the Visible Layers on a Selection	33
	7.2.4	Search for a Location	33
	7.2.5	View Program Eligibility and Demographic Information for Individual Census Tracts	34
	7.3	Help within CIMS	35
	7.4	Target Markets in CIMS4	37
	7.4.1	Contiguity for BEA and CDFI programs	37
	7.4.2	Investment Areas, Low-Income Targeted Populations, Other Targeted Populations	38
	7.4.3	How to Create and Manage Target Market Maps	39

	7.5	Bulk Address Geocoding	44
	7.6	How to View and Export the Geocoding Report (Alternate Method)	51
8	Glob	bal Search	53
	8.1	Wildcards	54
	8.2	Boolean Operators	55
9	Serv	ice Requests	56
	9.1	Service Request Lifecycle	56
	9.2	Service Requests Actions	57
	9.2.1	1 Create a Service Request	57
	9.2.2	2 Respond to an Information Request	59
	9.2.3	3 Validate a Service Request	62
10	Exte	rnal Contacts	63
	10.1	Request Access to an Additional Organization	63
	10.2	Access Additional Organizations as an External Contact	65
	10.3	Grant Organization Access to an External Contact	66
11	Арр	endices	69
	11.1	Acronyms	69

Table of Figures

Figure 1. AMIS New User Registration Page7
Figure 2. AMIS User Registration Email7
Figure 3. AMIS User Password Change Screen
Figure 4. AMIS Home Page
Figure 5. AMIS Landing Page
Figure 6. AMIS Login Page10
Figure 7. AMIS Home Page10
Figure 8. AMIS Login Page – Forgot Password Link11
Figure 9. AMIS Logout Screen
Figure 10. AMIS Home Page
Figure 11. Sidebar Components
Figure 12. Records and Objects13
Figure 13. Award Record and Object14
Figure 14. Organizations Home Page14
Figure 15. Recently Viewed Organizations15
Figure 16. All Organizations View15
Figure 17. Organizations List View
Figure 18. Organization Edit Pop-Up Page16
Figure 19. Organization Edit Page – Required Information17
Figure 20. AMIS Field-Level Help Link (Information Icon)17
Figure 21. Save Button
Figure 22. Organization Detail Page and Quick Access Options
Figure 23. In-Line Editing
Figure 24. Delete Confirmation19
Figure 25. Organization Related Tab
Figure 26. Organization Related Lists (Child Records)
Figure 27. Notes & Attachments Related List

•	Attach File Screen	
Figure 29.	Organization Detail Page	22
Figure 30.	Organization Edit Pop-Up Page	23
Figure 31.	Contacts Related List	24
Figure 32.	Contact Edit Page	24
Figure 33.	Contacts Related List	25
	Contact Detail Page	
Figure 35.	Manage External User Page	26
	Program Profiles Related List	
	Program Profile Edit Page	
Figure 38.	Affiliates Related List	27
	Affiliates Edit Pop-Up Page	
	Landing Page for CIMS Public Viewers	
-	Organizations	
Figure 42.	Organizations – Related Tab	30
Figure 43.	Program Profiles Section	31
Figure 44.	CIMS4 Layout	32
Figure 45.	CIMS4 Layers for BEA	33
	CIMS4 Legend for BEA	
Figure 47.	Search Bar Map Layers	34
	Census Tract Details	
Figure 49.	Help Icon	35
	Help Options	
-	Getting Started Guide	
-	Information Icon for a Control	
	Tutorial on How to Create and Analyze a Target Market	
Figure 54.	CIMS Mapping Tool	39
	Selections Tab	
Figure 56.	Rename Map Window	40
Figure 57.	Layers Tool	41
-	Add, Subtract, and Replace Options	
-	Select Target Market Features	
Figure 60.	Target Market Analysis	42
Figure 61.	Validation Options	43
•	Results Tab	
-	Menu Dropdown	
Figure 64.	Search Function on TLR Page	45
-	Lookup Window	
Figure 66.	Recently Viewed Organizations	45
-	Selected Organization	
•	Import/Export Page	46
	Sample CSV File	47
-	Sample CSV File	47 47
Figure 71	Sample CSV File Sample Completed CSV File Import Geocoding Address Data Link	47 47 47
Figure 71. Figure 72.	Sample CSV File	47 47 47 48
Figure 71. Figure 72. Figure 73.	Sample CSV File Sample Completed CSV File Import Geocoding Address Data Link Geocoding Data File Upload Page Sample File Selected	47 47 47 48 48
Figure 71. Figure 72. Figure 73.	Sample CSV File	47 47 47 48 48

Figure 75. Successful Upload	.49
Figure 76. View GeoCoding Data Records	.49
Figure 77. GeoCoding Detail Page	
Figure 78. GeoCoding Data Report Link	. 50
Figure 79. Export Details on Report Page	.50
Figure 80. Export Button	. 50
Figure 81. Sample Exported File	.51
Figure 82. Home Page - Organization Tab	.52
Figure 83. Organization Page - Organization Name	. 52
Figure 84. Details Page - GeoCodingData FIPS Export Link	. 52
Figure 85. GeoCoding Data Number Link	.53
Figure 86. Export Button	.53
Figure 87. AMIS Global Search Screen	
Figure 88. Search Results for Search by * Symbol	.54
Figure 89. Search Results for Search by ? Symbol	
Figure 90. Service Requests Home Page	.57
Figure 91. Service Requests Section on the Organization Related Page	.57
Figure 92. Service Request Pop-Up Edit Page	. 58
Figure 93. Service Requests Home Page	. 59
Figure 94. Service Request Comments Public Section	. 59
Figure 95. Service Request Comment Public Pop-Up Edit Page	
Figure 96. Comments with Attribution and Timestamp	. 60
Figure 97. Attachments Section	.61
Figure 98. Upload Files to Service Request Page	.61
Figure 99. List of Attachments to a Service Request	. 62
Figure 100. Service Requests Home Page	.62
Figure 101. Service Request Detail Page	.62
Figure 102. Service Request Edit Page	.63
Figure 103. Home Page – Link to Request Access to Additional Organizations	.64
Figure 104. Request Access to Additional Organizations – Search for Organization	.64
Figure 105. Request Access to Additional Organizations – Select Organization	.65
Figure 106. Request Access to Additional Organizations Results	.65
Figure 107. Organization Home	
Figure 108. Organization's List Page	.66
Figure 109. Organizations Home Page	.66
Figure 110. Organizations Detail Page – External Contacts Link	.66
Figure 111. External Contacts Related List	.67
Figure 112. External Contacts Edit Page	.67
Figure 113. External Contacts Detail Page	.68

1 Introduction

The Community Development Financial Institutions (CDFI) Fund's Awards Management Information System (AMIS) is an enterprise-wide awards management system that allows the CDFI Fund to manage the certifications and awards life-cycle processes without reliance on manual or paper-based methods. AMIS provides higher accuracy, transparency, and scalability to the CDFI Fund's mission-critical processes across all CDFI Fund programs – CDFI, NACA, BEA, BGP, NMTC, CMF, SDLP, and CDE and CDFI Certifications. AMIS runs on the Salesforce cloud-based application platform. As an external user (i.e., CDFI Fund applicant or recipient user), AMIS provides:

- Standardized and common data elements to enable applicants and award/allocation recipients to use their information across programs
- A consistent flow of information from applicants and award/allocation recipients to CDFI Fund staff, and vice versa
- A portal where applicants and award/allocation recipients can: complete and submit applications online; submit requests for funding, amendments, and payments requests online; and submit compliance reports online
- Interfaces with external systems, including Grants.gov and the CDFI Fund Information and Mapping System (CIMS).

1.1 Purpose

The purpose of this training manual is:

- To provide detailed instructions and procedures for the CDFI Fund's external users so that they may be able to navigate and use AMIS efficiently
- To present training scenarios to aid trainees in learning how to use AMIS.

1.2 Scope

This training manual is an introduction to the overall features and navigation of AMIS. Training on specific AMIS processes (e.g., applying for program funding) is covered in other training manuals.

2 Accessing AMIS

2.1 Logging into AMIS – First Visit (for Users without an AMIS Account)

If your organization is not registered in AMIS, you create a new organization in AMIS by going to the <u>AMIS Login Page</u> and selecting the "Join our Community" link. This will display the New User Registration page.

If your organization has an existing SAM.gov account, check to ensure the information put into AMIS is accurate, and matches your SAM.gov account information, as these two systems interact with each other for awards, payments, and other purposes. Ensuring the data is correct and matches between these two systems at this point, helps avoid potential issues in the future.

Organization Nam	ne	
First Name		
Last Name		
EIN # 00-000000)	
email: user@dom	ain.com	

Figure 1. AMIS New User Registration Page

Enter your organization name, your first and last name, the Entity Identification Number (EIN) for your organization (never enter a Social Security Number in this field), and your email address. AMIS will create your organization in the system, and you will be added as an Admin User for that organization with your AMIS username being your email address.

Once you submit your registration request, you will receive an email with a link to update your password. To set your password, click the link provided in the email.



Figure 2. AMIS User Registration Email

After clicking on the link, you will be directed to a browser page and will be prompted to enter a new password. Enter your new password, verify, and click Change Password to log in to AMIS.

CHANGE YOUR PASSWORD
New Password Verify New Password
Change Password

Figure 3. AMIS User Password Change Screen



Once logged in, you will be directed to the AMIS Home page.

CDFI FUND								Q S	earch				Ļ		TestUser	Org16AR0	1
Home	Organizations	Allocations	Contacts	S	ervice Areas		Service Re	equests	Av	wards	Rep	orting Sc	hedule		1	More 🗸	
	Create New 🔻		My Tasl	ks													
Recent Item	s		Today		•											New	
TestUser Org16A	R01		Complet	ed		Date			Status			Sub	ject				
TestUser Org16P0	DC01		E Ca	lendar ugust 15, 1	2021-Au	ıgust 21,	2021			< >		Cł			lew Even	t 🔳	
Test Applicant Org	g 16		GMT-4	SUN 15	MON 16	TUE 17	WED 18	THU 19	FRI 20	SAT 21		,	AUGUST		•	2021	
										-	Sun	Mon	Tue	Wed	Thu F	ri Sat	
Custom Link	S		8am								1	2	3	4	5	67	
Access to Addition	nal Organizations										8	9	10	11	12 1	13 14	

Figure 4. AMIS Home Page



TIP: After you have established a username and password, you can bookmark the Login page for future logins.

The first person to register with an organization becomes an administrator for the organization in AMIS and is automatically assigned the Admin User Profile by AMIS. Additional users who register under an organization are automatically assigned a Viewer Profile, which has limited privileges. They can request becoming an Admin User by contacting an administrator for their organization. AMIS will automatically send an email notification to the administrators for the organization informing them that a new user has registered under their organization.

The administrators for an organization's AMIS account are responsible for setting up users in their organization and validating and assigning appropriate privileges to users registered under their organization. See Section 6.3 Add/Update Contacts for instructions on managing users within an AMIS organization.

2.2 Logging into AMIS – Subsequent Visits

Now that you have set your password and have logged into the system, you're ready to do start doing your work within AMIS. For future work within AMIS, you'll access AMIS directly using your web browser.

- 1. Navigate to: <u>amis.cdfifund.gov</u>. The AMIS Landing page displays.
- 2. Click the LOGIN link. The AMIS Login page displays.

	_
U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY CDFI FUND FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS FUND	
AMIS HOME AMIS NEWS AMIS TRAINING MATERIALS AMIS FAQS LOGIN	
The CDFI Fund's Awards Management Information System (AMIS) is an enterprise-wide business system, built on a commercial off-the-shelf called Salesforce that has been customized to meet the CDFI Fund's specific needs. AMIS will support all CDFI Fund programs through each p the programs' life cycle.	
Please begin by reading the AMIS Quick Start Guide, which provides guidance for first-time users on how to log in, set your password, verify your and begin using AMIS. For additional information, please see the Getting Started – Navigating AMIS training manual.	profile,
For AMIS support, please submit an AMIS Service Request. To learn about Service Requests, see Getting Started – Navigating AMIS (Section 8 AMIS Service Request Quick Reference Guide. Alternatively, you may contact us at AMIS@cdfi.treas.gov or (202) 653-0422Cz.) or the
Notice to AMIS Users	
The CDFI Fund occasionally needs to communicate award- or application-related information to organizations through their AMIS accounts. Thes communications are e-mailed to an organization's users from the CDFI Fund's AMIS@cdfi.treas.gov or "Do Not Reply (replyd@cdfi.treas.gov)" e- address. The CDFI Fund recommends that you <u>add "cdfi.treas.gov" to your e-mail account's Safe Senders list</u> , otherwise, important communications about your applications or awards may be caught in your e-mail account's spam filters.	
Scammers Falsely Purporting to be Calling or E-mailing from the U.S. Treasury Department, Community Development Financial Institutions Fund (CDFI Fund):	
Scammers have been calling, e-mailing, or otherwise contacting an individual asserting that the individual has been awarded a grant or a similar money and requesting personal information or a sum of money to "release" the funds. The Treasury Department and the CDFI Fund do not have program. We urge recipients of such calls or e-mails to be extremely wary of any scheme requiring an advance payment for a later promise of further these are hallmarks of scams.	such a
If you feel you have be contacted in a scam or fraud, please contact the U.S. Treasury Department, Office of Inspector General (OIG), by the form on the OIG website: https://www.treasury.gov/about/organizational-structure/ig/Pages/OigOnlineHotlineForm.aspx or by calling 1-800-359-34	
For more information on these types of scams, please visit:	
US Treasury OIG fraud alerts: https://www.treasury.gov/about/organizational-structure/ig/Pages/fraud-alerts_index2.aspx	
Federal Trade Commission (FTC) scam alerts: https://www.consumer.ftc.gov/scam-alerts	

Figure 5. AMIS Landing Page

3. Enter your username (e.g., email address) and password and click SIGN IN.

CDFI FUND	VELOPMENT
and the second se	AMIS HOME AMIS NEWS AMIS TRAINING MATERIALS AMIS FAQS
	TERMS OF USE AND ACCEPTANCE
monitor and audit usage of this system, constitutes consent to such monitoring and	es Government System, which may be used only for authorized purposes. The Government may and all persons are hereby notified that clicking the OK button below and the use of this system d auditing. Unauthorized attempts to upload or change information on, or otherwise cause damage and are subject to prosecution under the Computer Fraud Abuse Act of 1986 and Title 18 U.S.C. § 1001 and § 1030.
Fund) and is considered public information	ice by the Department of the Treasury, Community Development Financial Institutions Fund (CDFI which may be distributed and copied. You should be aware that 31 U.S.C. § 333 prohibits (among symbols, emblems, or stationery of the Department of the Treasury, as well as colorable imitations of these items.
	Username Password
	SIGN IN Forgot your password? Join our Community
	ronger your passifierer i voir our continuinty

Figure 6. AMIS Login Page

- Q Search... **.** TestUser Org16AR0: Allocations Contacts Service Areas Service Requests Home Organizations Awards Reporting Schedule More 🗸 My Tasks **Recent Items** Today • Completed Date Status Subject TestUser Org16AR01 TestUser Org16POC01 Calendar August 15, 2021–August 21, 2021 < > Today ୯ 🛱 ▼ New Event ≡ Test Applicant Org 16 GMT-4 SUN 15 MON 16 TUE 17 WED 18 THU 19 FRI 20 SAT 21 AUGUST 2021 Fri Sat . Custom Links 7 8am 1 2 3 5 6 Access to Additional Organizations Figure 7. AMIS Home Page
- 4. You will be directed to your AMIS Home Page.

2.3 **Permissions and Security**

Each user will be assigned a User Profile in order to access AMIS. A User Profile determines the permission and privileges that a user will have. A user will be able to view, create, edit, and/or delete records for their organization based upon their User Profile. There are two profiles:

- Admin User This profile allows a user for an organization to view, create, edit, and delete records in their organization. In addition, the Admin User can assign the User Profile to other users registered under their organization. (Please refer to Section 6.4 Assign a Profile to a Contact for instructions on how to assign a profile to a contact.)
- Viewer This is the default profile automatically assigned by AMIS to all subsequent users who
 register under an existing organization. This profile has limited privileges and allows the user to
 view a limited set of organizational information. Such information includes organization type,
 address, and contacts.

2.4 Session Timeout

AMIS logs out a user after two hours of inactivity. As such, it is very important to save your work frequently so that it is not lost. If you are logged out, access the Login page (see Section 2.2 above) to log in again to your AMIS account.

2.5 Resetting Your Password

To reset your password, click the Forgot your password? link on the AMIS Login page, and follow the onscreen instructions to reset your password. AMIS will prompt you for your username, then will send you an email with a temporary password. If your account becomes disabled, contact an administrator for your organization's AMIS account.

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY CDFI FUND FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS FUND
AMIS HOME AMIS NEWS AMIS TRAINING MATERIALS AMIS FAQS
TERMS OF USE AND ACCEPTANCE
You are entering an Official United States Government System, which may be used only for authorized purposes. The Government may monitor and audit usage of this system, and all persons are hereby notified that clicking the OK button below and the use of this system constitutes consent to such monitoring and auditing. Unauthorized attempts to upload or change information on, or otherwise cause damage to, this web site are strictly prohibited and are subject to prosecution under the Computer Fraud Abuse Act of 1986 and Title 18 U.S.C. § 1001 and § 1030.
This web site is provided as a public service by the Department of the Treasury, Community Development Financial Institutions Fund (CDFI Fund) and is considered public information which may be distributed and copied. You should be aware that 31 U.S.C. § 333 prohibits (among other things) the misuse of names, terms, symbols, emblems, or stationery of the Department of the Treasury, as well as colorable imitations of these items.
Username
Password
SIGN IN
Forgot your password? Join our Community

Figure 8. AMIS Login Page – Forgot Password Link

3 Log Out of AMIS



To log out of AMIS, click your name in the top right corner, and select Logout.

Figure 9. AMIS Logout Screen

Overview of the Home Page 4

The AMIS Home page gives you instant access to your information in AMIS. It consolidates all your work and activities in one section. After you log in to AMIS, the AMIS Home page is displayed, if it is your default home page. Click on the Home tab to ensure you are on your Home page.

			٩	Search		TestUser Org16AR01
Home Organizations Allocations Contacts	Service Areas	Service Requests	Awards	Reporting Schedule	CMF Performance Report	More 🗸
Create New 💌	My Tasks				K	
Recent Items	Today Completed	Date	Tasks	Status	Tabs	New
TestUser Org16AR01		Duit		50003		
TestUser Org16POC01	Calendar August 1	5, 2021-August 21,	2021	< >	Today C 🛗 🔻 N	ew Event 📃
Test Applicant Org 16	GMT-4 SUN 15	MON 16 TUE 17	WED 18 THU 19	FRI 20 SAT 21	AUGUST	▶ 2021
Custom Links					▲ Sun Mon Tue Wed	Thu Fri Sat
Access to Additional Organizations	8am					12 13 14
	9am				15 16 17 18	19 20 21
	10am				22 23 24 25	26 27 28
Sidebar			Calenda		29 30 31 1 5 6 7 8	
	11am		Even			
	12pm				My Calendars	
					My Events	•

Figure 10. AMIS Home Page

The sidebar appears on the left on most AMIS pages with multiple components that improve usability. These components provide convenient access to:

• Create new records (e.g., tasks and service requests)

- Open your recently viewed items
- View important messages and alerts
- Open custom links, if any.

-		Q Search		🐥 🙆 TestUs	er Org16AR01
Home Organizations Allocations	Contacts Service Areas Service Requests Award	ls Reporting	Schedule	CMF Performance Report	More 🗸
Create New V	My Tasks				
Recent Items TestUser Org16AR01	Create a new record by choosing an option from the "Create New" dropdown menu.	Status		Subject	New
TestUser Org16POC01	Calendar August 15, 2021–August 21, 2021		< > Te	oday C' 🗃 🔻 New Eve	ent
Test Applicant Org 16 Custom Links	Click a link under "Recent Items" to quickly open a record you've recently viewed.	FHU 19 FRI 20	SAT 21	AUCUST	Fri Sat
Access to Additional Organizations	- 9am				13 14 20 21 27 28
	Essential custom links outside of AMIS are displayed here for quick access.		1	29 30 31 1 2 5 6 7 8 9	
	12pm			My Calendars My Events	¥

Figure 11. Sidebar Components

5 Tabs, Objects, and Records

Information in AMIS is organized into objects and records. Each object is a category of records and contains different information. Each record details a specific piece of information. In the example shown below, a FY15 NACA Award is a record; award records "reside" within the Awards object.



Figure 12. Records and Objects



Figure 13. Award Record and Object

A tab allows you to access data related to a specific object. Tabs are displayed across the top of all pages in AMIS; they are the primary means of accessing records. For example, the Organizations tab allows you to view organization-related records and the Awards tab allows you to view award records.

Click the Organizations tab to view data on your organization.

						٩	Search				Ļ	•) TestU	ser Org:	16AR01
Home Organizations Allocations Contacts	Service.	Areas	Servio	e Requests	Aw	ards	Reportin	g Schedule	CMFF	Perforr	mance f	Report		Mo	re 🗸
Create New 🔻	My Tasks														
Recent Items	Today		•											Ner	v
TestUser Org16AR01	Completed			Date			Status			Sub	ject				
TestUser Org16POC01	Caler Aug	^{ndar} gust 15, 2	2021-Au	ıgust 21,	2021			< >		C		•	New Ev	rent	
Test Applicant Org 16	GMT-4	SUN 15	MON 16	TUE 17	WED 18	THU 19	FRI 20	SAT 21			AUGUS	ат	•	202	
Custom Links Access to Additional Organizations								······································	Sun 1 8	Mon 2 9	Tue 3 10	Wed 4 11	Thu 5 12		

Figure 14. Organizations Home Page

From within each tab, you can:

- Access existing lists of a record
- Create or edit a record
- View details of a record
- Do in-line editing of a record
- Delete a record (with the necessary permission)
- Use shortcuts to access related lists of a record quickly
- View related lists of a record.

5.1 Access Existing Lists of a Record

A list of your Recently Viewed records is displayed when you click a tab. This is the default Salesforce behavior. In most instances, you will have one record for your organization under the Organizations tab. However, under other tabs such as Service Requests or Awards, you will see multiple records if you have created multiple service requests or have received more than one award.

Crganizations Recently Viewed V Viewed V Viewed V Viewed V Viewed V Viewed View			
■ Recently Viewed ▼ I Q. Search this list \$ • ■ • C C 6 • •		ervice Areas Service Requests Awards	Reporting Schedule CMF Performance Report More 🗸
	Recently Viewed 👻 👎		Q. Search this list
Organization Name Phone Organization Owner Alias	Organization Name	✓ Phone	✓ Organization Owner Alias ✓
1 Test Applicant Org 16 xxxxxxxx 👻	1 Test Applicant Org 16	1001-100K-1000K	•

Figure 15. Recently Viewed Organizations

You can also access customized list views with specific customized columns by selecting an option next to the View drop-down menu. Select All Organizations and click the Go! button.

		٩	Search	🌲 🔹 Contact Test Contact
Home Organizations	Allocations Contacts Service Areas	Service Requests Awards	Reporting Schedule	CMF Performance Report More 🗸
Organizations All Organizations All Organizations All Organizations Item UIST VIEWS All Organizations New This Week Recently Viewed (Pinned list) Recently Viewed (Pinned list) Recently Viewed organizations			Q. Search this list CDE Certifi ♥ CDE Certifi ♥	Printable View Imode of the second

Figure 16. All Organizations View

The list view allows you to edit a record, delete a record (with the appropriate permission), and access the Detail page. Clicking on the Edit link under the Action column brings up the Organization Edit page. Clicking on the Organization Name brings up the Organization Detail page. As noted above, in most instances, you will see one record in the All Organizations list view because the majority of external users are registered under one organization only.

	Organization Name	Click to edit or view	~	Organization Owner Alias	\sim
1	Test Applicant Org 16	Organization's details.			

Figure 17. Organizations List View

5.2 Create/Edit a Record

Creating records is the standard procedure to be used to enter data into AMIS. Users can only create new records or edit existing records if they have the necessary permission granted to them by an administrator for their organization's AMIS account.

To create a new record, you typically click the New button for the record you want to create. However, for organizations, AMIS automatically creates an Organization Profile once your organization is registered. The Organization Profile created automatically by AMIS contains partial information; an authorized user from the organization must complete all the required information. (Please see Section 6 for more information on Organization Profiles.) In this section, you will learn how to edit a record by editing the organization record.

To edit your organization record:

 Click the Edit link displayed next to your organization. Note: If you do not see an Edit link, you may not have the permission to create and edit records. Please contact an administrator for your organization's AMIS account, if you require these capabilities.

* Organization Name	* Phone	
Test Applicant Org 16		
Parent Relationship	Website	
None	▼	
	EIN/TIN 99-000016	
	DUNS	
	990000016	
	UEI	
Organization Type		
Financial Institution Type	Date of Incorporation	
Bank Holding Company	▼ 8/1/1983	
View all dependencies		
Organization Structure	Financial Activities Start Date	

Figure 18. Organization Edit Pop-Up Page

2. Enter all the required information on the page – a required field has a red asterisk and is mandatory to save information on a page. For example, Organization Name is a required field.



Figure 19. Organization Edit Page – Required Information

3. Notice the Field-Level Help link displayed as an Information icon to the right of the Fiscal Year End Month. These links provide instructions about a particular field on the page. For example, Fiscal Year End Month has a Field-Level Help link that explains that this is the month the fiscal year ends.

Move the mouse over the Information icon (Field-Level Help link) to see the instructions.

Please provide the month in which your Organiza- tions Fiscal Year Ends.	
Fiscal Year End Month (1	·
06	•

Figure 20. AMIS Field-Level Help Link (Information Icon)

- 4. Notice the multi-select drop-down menus; the multi-select menus allow you to choose multiple values for a field.
- 5. Complete all other fields on the page.
- 6. Save the record by clicking the Save button:
 - a. The Save button is located at the bottom of the pop-up page.



Figure 21. Save Button

- b. Clicking the Save button on any Edit page saves the record and forwards you to the Detail page which is not editable.
- c. Clicking the Save & New button on any Edit page saves the record and re-displays another blank form to create a new record. Use this button when you want to create several records quickly.
- d. Clicking the Cancel button allows you to cancel the action.

5.3 View Details of a Record

The Detail page allows you to view the details of a record. To access the Detail page:

- 1. Click the Organizations tab to ensure you are on the Organizations Home page.
- 2. Click the Organization Name to be forwarded to the Detail page.

*Click on the Quick Access dropdown arrow to view additional options.

CDFIF	UNDR						Q Search		TestUser Org	316AR01
Home	Organizations	Allocations	Contacts	Service Areas	Service Reques	ts Awards	Reporting Schedule	CMF Performance	Report M	lore 🗸
	Organization Fest Applicant Org	16						Edit Refresh SAM	Printable View	New A-133 Audit Report
Type	Phone xxx-xxx-xxxx	Website	Organization Owner Charles McGee	Industry	123 Te	; Address sting Rd wille, MD 21638				New ILR Add Related Attachment
Details	Related									
Organizati Test Appli	ion Name icant Org 16				Pho XXXX	ne XXX-XXXX				
Parent Rel					Web					
					DUM	0000016 IS 000016				
					UEI					

Figure 22. Organization Detail Page and Quick Access Options

5.4 In-Line Editing of a Record

AMIS supports field-level in-line editing from the Detail page. To edit a field using in-line editing:

1. Move the mouse next to a field's value, on the right, from the Detail page. A Pencil icon will be displayed. The Pencil icon allows you to do in-line editing.

	990000016	
	UEI	
✓ Organization Type		
Financial Institution Type Bank Holding Company	Date of incorporation	
Organization Structure For-Profit	Move the mouse next to a field s/1/1998 value on the right to see the Pen	
Minority Depository Institution No	Congressional District icon. Double-click the Pencil ico 13 to enable in-line editing.	
	Total Asset Size \$135,220,962.00	

Figure 23. In-Line Editing

- 2. Double click the Pencil icon. The field will become editable.
- 3. Edit the field.
- 4. Click the Save button to save your changes.



NOTE: You will not be able to edit fields that are non-editable. A Lock icon will appear instead of the Pencil icon if you move the mouse next to a non-editable field.

5.5 Delete a Record

The option to delete a record is displayed in the Detail page or list view, only if a user is allowed to delete records.

- 1. To delete a record, ensure you are on the Organization Detail page.
 - a. Click the Organizations tab.
 - b. Click the Organization Name to be forwarded to the Detail page.
- 2. Click the Delete button from the Detail page.
 - a. A confirmation is displayed in a new window with options to choose Delete to delete the record or Cancel to cancel the action.

iera 201502 O	Contact Owner		
	Delete Contact		
	Are you sure you want to delete this contact?		Chatt
duplicate records.		Cancel Delete	Po

Figure 24. Delete Confirmation

3. Click the Cancel button to cancel the action.



NOTE: Once a record is deleted, it is deleted forever and cannot be retrieved.

5.6 View Related Lists of a Record

Related lists are records from other objects (e.g., Contacts, Program Profiles, etc.) that are related to the object (organization) you are viewing. Related lists are also referred to as "Child Records" and the main object is referred to as the "Parent Record". Related lists are displayed after clicking on the Related tab.

T	rganization est Applicant Org	16				Edit	Refresh SAM	Printable View	•
Туре	Phone xxxx-xxxx-xxxxx	Website	Organization Owner	Industry	Mailing Address 123 Texting Rd Grasonville, MD 21638 USA				
Details	Related								
Organizatio					Phone				
Test Applie	ant Org 16				100x-100x-1000x				
Parent Rela	tionship				Website				
					EIN/TIN				
					99-0000016				
					DUNS				
					990000016				
					UEI				

Figure 25. Organization Related Tab

Once you click on the Related tab, you will be directed to the Related List's page.

Details Related					
Org Related Attachmen	ts (0)				
Financial Data (0)					
🖾 Contacts (2)			Click to add		New
Contact Name	Title	Email			
TestUser Org16AR01	asdfasd	tsibulevskiye@cdfi.treas.gov.disab	led		Edit
TestUser Org16POC01		test201801252354@example.com	n.disabled		Edit
				Click to edit	View All
Target Markets (0)					New
Organization Boards (0)					New
Certifications (1)					

Figure 26. Organization Related Lists (Child Records)

- 1. From each related list, you can:
 - a. Add a new Child Record by clicking the respective New button. For example, clicking the New Contact button allows you to add a contact to the Contacts related list.
 - b. Update a Child Record by clicking the Edit link next to a record.
 - c. Delete a Child Record by clicking on the Delete link next to a record.
- 2. From each related list, you can also add a record to a related list. For example, you can add a new attachment to an organization.
 - a. Locate the Notes & Attachments related list.

Notes & Attachments (1)	Upload Files
FY 2020 CMF Debriefing Document 055070.pdf Ø Feb 11, 2021 • Attachment	
	View All

Figure 27. Notes & Attachments Related List

b. Click the Upload Files button in the Notes & Attachments related list.

Note	ations > Test Applicant Org 1 s & Attachments Sorted by Last Modified • Update							Upload Files	
1 item •	Title	a minute ago			Upload Files		✓ Size	~	
1	FY 2020 CMF Debrie	fing Document 055070.p	df Test Up	load.docx		- 0	-	•	
			1 of 1 file upload	led		Done			

Figure 28. Attach File Screen

- c. Select the file from your computer.
- d. Click the Done button.

The attached file will be displayed under Notes & Attachments.

6 Update Organization and Program Profiles

AMIS automatically creates your Organization Profile once your organization is registered. The Organization Profile created automatically by AMIS contains partial information; an authorized user from the organization must complete all the necessary information.

The first person to register the organization becomes the initial administrator for the organization's AMIS account and is responsible for assigning permissions to other users to create or update records in their organization.

Make sure you are on the Organizations Home page by clicking the Organizations tab. Click on the Organization Name link to open the Organization Detail page.

CDFI FU	NDK							Q Search		•	(1) TestUser C	Drg16AR01
Home	Organizations	Allocations	Contacts	Service Areas	Service Re	equests	Awards	Reporting Schedule	c	CMF Performance R	keport	More 🗸
	rganization est Applicant Org	16							Edit	Refresh SAM	Printable View	v •
Type Details	Phone xxx-xxx-xxxxx	Website	Organization Owner	Industry	1	Mailing Address 123 Testing Rd Grasonville, MD 2 USA	:1638					
Organizatio						Phone						
Parent Relat	cant Org 16 ationship					Website						
						EIN/TIN 99-0000016 DUNS						
						990000016 UEI						

Figure 29. Organization Detail Page

In this section, you will learn how to:

- Update your Organization Profile
- Understand Grants.gov integration
- Add/update contacts
- Assign a profile to a contact
- Add/update Program Profiles
- Add/update affiliates.

6.1 Update Your Organization Profile

To edit the organization detail information:

1. Click the Edit button.

Note: If you do not see an Edit button near the upper right, you may not have the permission to create and edit records. Please contact an administrator for your organization's AMIS account, if you require these capabilities.

	Edit Test Applicant Org 16	
* Organization Name	* Phone	
Test Applicant Org 16	xxx-xxx-xxxx	
Parent Relationship	Website	
None	•	
	EIN/TIN	
	99-000016	
	DUNS	
	99000016	
	UEI	
Organization Type		
Financial Institution Type	Date of Incorporation	
Credit Union	 8/1/1983 	ä
Viewall dependencies		
Organization Structure	Financial Activities Start Date	

Figure 30. Organization Edit Pop-Up Page

- 2. Enter all the information on the page such as Financial Institution Type, Organization Structure, and Address Information, etc.
- 3. Click the Save button to save your work and return to the Organization Detail page.

6.2 Grants.gov

Some CDFI Fund programs (e.g., CMF Program) require applicants to submit their SF-424 program application via Grants.gov. When an organization applies for CDFI Program funding, AMIS interfaces with Grants.gov, downloads the SF-424 application, and associates it to the applicant organization.



NOTE: Please ensure you enter the accurate EIN and DUNS number for your organization in AMIS.



NOTE: All contractors or entities doing business with the U.S. Federal Government are required to register in SAM.gov, the System for Award Management (SAM) website.

6.3 Add/Update Contacts

The Contacts related list allows you to add contacts/users to your organization. The contacts/users that you add will participate in AMIS by completing the organization's award information such as applications, payment requests, and compliance reports.

From the Organization Detail page, navigate to the Contacts related list.

E Contacts (2)				New
Contact Name	Title	Email	Click to add a new contact	
TestUser Org16AR01	asdfasd	tsibulevskiye@cdfi.treas.gov.disabled	Click to add a new contact	Edit
TestUser Org16POC01		test201801252354@example.com.disabled		Eart
			Click to edit a contact	View All

Figure 31. Contacts Related List

1. To add a contact, click the New button.

New Contact					
Contact Information					
* Name	* Organization Name				
SalutationNone	Test Applicant Org 16 ×				
First Name					
*Last Name					
Is Active					
Title					
Туре					
None	▼				
	Cancel Save & New Save				

Figure 32. Contact Edit Page

- 2. Complete all the information on the Contact Edit page.
- 3. Click the Save button once you are done. You will be forwarded to the Contact Detail page.

6.4 Assign a Profile to a Contact

In order for a contact to be able to log in to AMIS as a user and complete tasks, they need to be assigned a profile (permissions) that enables them to create and edit records.

To assign a profile to a contact:

1. Access the Contacts related list on the Organization Detail page.

🖽 Contacts (2)				New
Contact Name	Title	Email	Phone	
TestUser Org16AR01	asdfasd	tsibulevskiye@cdfi.treas.gov.disable	d	•
TestUser Org16POC01		test201801252354@example.com	disabled	
				View All

Figure 33. Contacts Related List

2. Click the Contact Name link for a contact you wish to assign a profile e.g., click the name of the contact you created above.

Home	Organizations	Allocations	Contacts	Service Areas	Service Requests	Awards	Reporting Schedule	More 🗸
E C	Contact TestUser Org16POC01					+ Follow	Disable Partner User Edit	View Partner User
Title	Organization Name Test Applicant Org 16	Phone (2) 🔻	Email test201801252354@	@example.com.disabled	Contact Owner AMIS Support User			
Detail	Related							
Name TestUser (Org16POC01				Organization Name Test Applicant Org 16			1
Is Active								
Title								
Type Point of C	ontact			1				

Figure 34. Contact Detail Page

- 3. From the Contact Detail page, click the View Partner User Button.
- 4. Click the edit button.

lanage External User	Save					
User Information					= Required Information	
Username	test201801252354@exampl		Email Encoding	General US & Western Europe (ISO-88	59-1, ISO-LATIN-1) 🗸	
Time Zone	(GMT-04:00) Eastern Daylight Time (America/N	ew_York) 🗸	Role	Test Applicant Org 16 Partner User 🗸	1	
Locale	English (United States)	~	User License	Partner Community Login		
Language	English 🗸		Profile	Admin User 🗸 👔		
Alias	torg1		Active			
Nickname	test201801252354		Generate new password and notify user immediately			
Contact Information						
	First Name TestUser		Em	all test201801252354@exampl		
	Last Name Org16POC01		Pho	ne		
	Title		Extensio	on		-

Figure 35. Manage External User Page

- 5. Complete all the required information on the page.
 - a. Enter a Username and Nickname for the contact.
 - b. Select User under the Profile field.
 - c. Ensure the "Generate new password and notify user immediately" checkbox is selected.
 - d. Enter an email address for the contact.
- 6. Click the Save button to save your changes.
- 7. AMIS will send an email to the contact inviting them to log in to AMIS and create their password.

6.5 Add/Update Program Profiles

The Program Profiles related list allows you to add or update your organizational data that is specific to a CDFI Fund program from a single area. This section is required in order for you to complete an application. AMIS automatically creates a Program Profile, with partial data, for each of the CDFI Fund's programs when the organization is created. Organizations applying for certification or funding programs are required to complete the rest of the Program Profile information and specify information such as the Applicant Category and Fiscal Year. Scroll down the Organization Detail page to access the Active Program Profiles related list.

rogram Profiles items • Sorted by Record Type • Updated 2 minutes ago					
	Record Type 1	✓ Program Profile Name	CIMS Mapping Tool	~	
1	BEA	P-100429	CIMS for BEA	V	
2	BGP	P-100432		V	
3	CDE-CERT	P-100426	CIMS for CDE-CERT	V	
4	CDFI-CERT	P-100430	CIMS for CDFI-CERT	V	
5	CDFI-NACA	P-100427	CIMS for CDFI-NACA	V	
6	CMF	P-100428	CIMS for CMF	V	
7	ERP	P-161100	CIMS for ERP		
3	NMTC	P-100431	CIMS for NMTC	V	
,	SDL	P-130177		V	

Figure 36. Program Profiles Related List

To edit a Program Profile:

1. From the Organization Detail page, click the Edit link next to a Program Profile record (e.g., click the Edit link next to the CDE-CERT Record Type). You will be forwarded to the Program Profile Edit page.

Edit P-086976				
Organization Data				
Organization	Program Profile Name			
Test Applicant Org 16	P-086976			
EIN/TIN	Created By			
99-0000016	System Administrator II, 1/25/2018 10:11 PM			
DUNS	Last Modified By			
99000016	System Administrator X, 3/18/2019 11:48 PM			
Record Type				
CDE-CERT				
Active Program Profile Controller				
Test Applicant Org 16				
Primary Mission				
	Cancel Save			
	Save			

Figure 37. Program Profile Edit Page

- 2. Complete all the information on the page.
- 3. Click the Save button. You will be forwarded to the Organization Detail page.
- 4. You are now ready to complete your CDE Certification Application. Scroll down to the Program Profile related list. From the Program Profile related list, click the Program Profile Name link next to the CDE-CERT Record Type to be forwarded to the CDE Certification Program Profile Detail page.
 - a. Observe the Certification Applications related list.
 - b. To complete a CDE Certification Application, click the New Certification Application button. Please refer to the *AE102: CDE Certification Application Submission (for CDE Certification Applicants)* training manual to learn how to complete your application.

6.6 Add/Update Affiliates

The CDFI Fund requires regulated institutions to report their affiliates or subsidiary institutions. The Affiliates related list allows you to add or update your affiliates.

Affiliates (0)

Figure 38. Affiliates Related List

To add an affiliate:

1. From the Affiliates related list, on the Organization Detail page, click the New button to be forwarded to the Affiliates Edit page.

New Affiliates				
Information				
AffiliateID	Organization			
	Test Applicant Org 16 ×			
Affiliate				
* Affiliate Name				
* EIN				
System Information				
	Cancel Save & New Save			

Figure 39. Affiliates Edit Pop-Up Page

2. Complete all the information on the page and click the Save button.

7 CIMS4

The CDFI Information Mapping System, version 4 (CIMS4) provides mapping and geocoding capabilities to support the certification application process for CDFIs and CDEs, and to assess the program eligibility of investments, lending and financial and development services activities in specific geographic areas for CDFI Fund programs.

All users will have access to the CDFI Fund's eligibility data for all programs by census tract, including both data based upon the most recent 5-year American Community Survey (ACS), as well as previous eligibility criteria based on prior census years. Users will also be able to access the location of CDFI headquarters and the boundaries of contemporary Congressional Districts. Those holding AMIS accounts will have access to saved maps, in addition to all census data that the CDFI Fund makes available to the public.

This document provides step-by-step instructions for common functions in CIMS4, including:

• How to Access CIMS4;

- Basic CIMS4 Functionality;
- Help within CIMS4;
- Target Markets in CIMS4;
- How to Perform Bulk Address Geocoding.

In addition, the CDFI Fund has recorded a video tutorial on "<u>How to Use CIMS4 to Create, Analyze, and</u> <u>Validate a Target Market</u>." This tutorial also describes some basic CIMS4 functionality.

7.1 How to Access CIMS4

CIMS4 has two interfaces: Public Viewer and Authenticated User.

7.1.1 Public Viewer

The public interface is available to everyone and can be used without having to log into AMIS. To use the Public Viewer, go to the <u>CIMS page</u> on the CDFI Fund public website. Alternatively:

- 1. Go to the CDFI Fund Public Website
- 2. Select the <u>TOOLS & RESOURCES</u> link in the top right corner.
- 3. Select the <u>CIMS Mapping Tool</u> link.

Select the PUBLIC button, and the CIMS Mapping Tool welcome page is displayed.



Figure 40. Landing Page for CIMS Public Viewers

Select the CDFI Fund Program button of choice to launch CIMS4 for that program.

7.1.2 Authenticated User

The authenticated user interface allows for more functionality, such as saving maps. The authenticated user interface can only be accessed through your AMIS account.

1. Login to AMIS and select the relevant organization¹.

Home	Organizations	Allocations	Contacts	Service Areas	Service Requests	Awards	More 🗸
Organiza Recer	ntly Viewed 🔻	F		Q Search t	his list	¢ •	/ C T
	Organization Name		\sim	Phone	✓ Organi	zation Owner Alias	\sim
1		Corporation		(520) 796-			▼



Home	Organizations	Allocations	Contacts	Service Areas	Service Requests	Awards	More 🗸
	rganization ima Leasing and Fi	nancing Corpor	ation		Edit Refr	esh SAM Printable	e View 🔻
Туре	Phone (520) 796-	Website	Organization Owner	Industry	Mailing Address		
Details	Related						
Organizatio	n Name Corporation			Phone (520) 796-			1
Parent Relat	tionship			Website			1

2. Click on the Related tab.

Figure 42. Organizations – Related Tab

3. Scroll down to the Active Program Profiles section and select the CIMS Mapping Tool link for the CDFI Fund Program of choice to launch CIMS.

¹ Internal CDFI Fund users have an additional login step of changing their Community to "Applicant" from the Community dropdown list in the top left-hand side of the page.

Home	Organizations	Allocations	Contacts	Service Areas	Service Requests	Awards	Reporting Schedule	CMF Performance Report	More 🗸
nome	Organizations	Allocations	Contacts	Service Areas	Service Requests	Awarus	Reporting Schedule	CMF Performance Report	More
	ations > 1 ENRV 2008 LLC								New
Prog	ram Profiles								C' T
3 items •	Updated 19 minutes ago							1ĝt ~	C'
	Record Type		~	Program Profile Name		~	CIMS Mapping Tool		\sim
1	CDE-CERT			P-115399			CIMS for CDE-CERT		
2	CDFI-NACA			P-115400			CIMS for CDFI-NACA		
3	CMF			P-115401			CIMS for CMF		
4	BEA			P-115402			CIMS for BEA		
5	CDFI-CERT			P-115403			CIMS for CDFI-CERT		
6	NMTC			P-115404			CIMS for NMTC		

Figure 43. Program Profiles Section



NOTE: Some AMIS users (including CDFI Fund users) have access to maps for more than one AMIS Organization. If you launched CIMS4 for one Organization, then want to use CIMS4 for a different Organization, please close and restart your browser before launching CIMS4 for that second Organization.

7.2 Basic CIMS4 Functionality

This section provides an overview for how to navigate and use CIMS4.

7.2.1 CIMS4 Controls

Upon choosing the CDFI Fund program, CIMS4 is launched in a new tab on your browser. CIMS4 has the following layout.

- In the top left corner is the Search Bar. Search options include by Address, Census Tract, Congressional District, County, and State.
- Underneath the Search Bar are four tabs for Details, Layers, Legend, and Selections.
 - The DETAILS Tab provides you information about the feature that you selected on the map.
 - The LAYERS Tab lets you turn map layers on and off. You can also change the "view by" of certain map layers here.
 - The LEGEND Tab lets you see how the features on the map are displayed by color and symbol.
 - The SELECTIONS Tab is where you create your target market and validate that target market. (Authenticated Users only)
- Underneath the tabs are any saved maps (Authenticated Users only)
- In the top right corner are controls to Zoom In, Zoom Out, use your current Location, and the current Basemap. Types of Basemaps include:
 - Topographic
 - Light Gray Canvas Map
 - Imagery with Labels
 - World Street Map
- At the bottom of the page is the button to make a New Selection (*Authenticated Users only*) and the Actions Menu.

• The Actions Menu includes two buttons. One button to share a link of the map that you are viewing with your Team. Another button to measure lines and polygons on the map.



Figure 44. CIMS4 Layout

7.2.2 Control Layer Visibility within a Selection

Layers are the mechanism used to display geographic datasets in the CIMS4 mapping application. Select the LAYERS tab to show the list of available CIMS4 layers, and toggle the visibility (on or off) of any of the available layers. Users should be aware that in CIMS4 numerous layers of geography (county, census tract, etc.) can be displayed on the screen at the same time. Also, the list of layers will change depending on the CDFI Fund program selected.

	DETAILS
CIMS	Layers
	CDFI Headquarters
~	2010 BEA Tract - All
~	2015 BEA Tract - All
	Congressional District - No Labels
	MSA
	2010 County - No Labels
	State

Figure 45. CIMS4 Layers for BEA

7.2.3 View a Legend for the Visible Layers on a Selection

Select the LEGEND tab to display the legend for the currently visible map layers.



Figure 46. CIMS4 Legend for BEA

7.2.4 Search for a Location

Click on the icon to the left of the selection box to select a map layer.



Figure 47. Search Bar Map Layers

Then, type in the search box the feature that you need to find. If the feature exists, the map will zoom to it and you will get its information in the DETAILS Tab.

Example search terms that should return results for each available entity type:

- Latitude/Longitude: 36.1000, -112.1000 (Grand Canyon)
- Address: 1600 Pennsylvania Ave NW, Washington, DC (Valid address)
- 2010 Census Tract: 08031980000 (Valid Census Tract ID)
- Congressional District: 01 (Valid format)
- County: Knox (Valid county)
- State: Maine (Proper format for State search)

7.2.5 View Program Eligibility and Demographic Information for Individual Census Tracts

Make sure that census tracts are turned on in the map LAYERS tab and zoom in/out so that they become visible. Click on any census tract and the system will display in the DETAILS tab information about that census tract.

1 DETAILS
2010 BEA Tract: 49001100100
Census Tract FIPS 49001100100
BEA Qualified Partial
Poverty Rate 25.20
Median Income Pct 0.00
Unemployment Rate Pct 7.63
Metro Designation Non-metropolitan
ACS Population 3,654.00 Figure 48. Census Tract Details

7.3 Help within CIMS

1. CIMS4 has robust, built-in help features. Click the help icon (question mark) in the top right corner of the browser. You will see 3 options: Getting Started, Announcements, and Support.



Figure 49. Help Icon



Figure 50. Help Options

2. Click Getting Started to begin an overview of the CIMS Explorer.



Figure 51. Getting Started Guide

3. In addition, many of the CIMS4 controls have an information icon (1) that displays additional information about that control when you hover over the icon.


Figure 52. Information Icon for a Control

4. Note the information icon next to the help icon. Selecting it displays a tutorial on how to create and analyze a target market.



Figure 53. Tutorial on How to Create and Analyze a Target Market

7.4 Target Markets in CIMS4

CDFIs can apply to establish their Target Markets based on either Investment Areas (IA), or for Low-Income Targeted Populations (LITP) or Other Targeted Populations (OTP). Users should be cognizant of the criteria that the CDFI Fund uses for certification, as well as NMTC and BEA eligibility.

7.4.1 Contiguity for BEA and CDFI programs

Both the CDFI and BEA programs require calculating whether census tracts are contiguous. In the case of the CDFI program, Applicants must create and submit Target Market Maps for each of their individual

Target Markets. Each distinct Investment Area will need a separate map. Targeted Populations that share the same geographic boundaries may be combined in one map; however, those that do not share the same geographic boundaries will need separate maps. Therefore, CDFI Target Market Maps may be either 1) contiguous if the boundaries of census tracts, counties or states connect via a point or boundary; or 2) non-contiguous.

In the case of the BEA program, some census tracts are "partially" qualified and may become qualified when they are contiguous with a fully qualified tract.

7.4.2 Investment Areas, Low-Income Targeted Populations, Other Targeted Populations

For the purpose of CDFI certification, an eligible Investment Area (IA) is a geographic unit (state, county, census tract, block group, Indian/Native area), or contiguous geographic unit entirely located within the United States geographic boundaries that:

- Has a population poverty rate of at least 20%; or
- Has an unemployment rate 1.5 times the national average; or
- For a Metropolitan area has a median family income (MFI) at or below 80% of the greater of either the metropolitan or national metropolitan MFI; or
- For a Non-Metropolitan area has an MFI at or below 80% of the greater either the statewide or national non-metropolitan MFI; or
- Is wholly located within an Empowerment Zone or Enterprise Community.

For the purpose of CDFI Certification, a low-income targeted population (LITP) for a geographic unit is comprised of individuals whose family income is:

- For a Metropolitan area has a median family income (MFI) at or below 80% of the greater of either the metropolitan or national metropolitan MFI; or
- For a Non-Metropolitan area has an MFI at or below 80% of the greater either the statewide or national non-metropolitan MFI; or
- Is wholly located within an Empowerment Zone or Enterprise Community.

Serving an Other Targeted Population (OTP) requires providing financial products to an identifiable group of individuals that lack adequate access to capital and have historically been denied credit. The designated Other Targeted Populations are:

- African Americans
- Alaska Natives residing in Alaska
- Hispanics
- Native Americans; Native Hawaiians residing in Hawaii
- Other Pacific Islanders residing in other Pacific Islands
- Other (reviewed and approved on a case-by-case basis)
- For a Metropolitan area has a median family income (MFI) at or below 80% of the greater of either the metropolitan or national metropolitan MFI; or
- For a Non-Metropolitan area has an MFI at or below 80% of the greater either the statewide or national non-metropolitan MFI; or
- Is wholly located within an Empowerment Zone or Enterprise Community.

For the purpose of the NMTC program, an eligible NMTC area is a geographic unit (state, county, census tract, block group, Indian/Native area) that:

- Has a population poverty rate of at least 20%; or
- For a Metropolitan area has a median family income (MFI) at or below 80% of the greater of either the metropolitan or national metropolitan MFI; or
- For a Non-Metropolitan area has an MFI at or below 80% of the greater either the statewide or national non-metropolitan MFI.

For the purposes of the Bank Enterprise Award, an eligible area is a contiguous geographic area located within the boundaries of a General Local Government that:

- Has a population of not less than 4,000 if any part of the area is located in a Metropolitan Area with a population of 50,000 or greater; or
- Have a population of not less than 1,000 if no portion of the area is located within a Metropolitan Area of a population with a population of 50,000 or greater; or
- be located entirely within an Indian Reservation and is a distressed area where:
- At least 30 percent of the eligible residents have incomes that are less than the national poverty level, as of the most recent decennial census, and
- An unemployment rate at least 1.5 times the national average, as determined by the 2010 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics.

Validations for these criteria are included in the functionality of CIMS4.

7.4.3 How to Create and Manage Target Market Maps

Users can use CIMS4 to create new maps for target markets, edit existing target market maps, or delete maps that are no longer needed.

1. Login into AMIS. Navigate to the Program Profile for your Organization, and click the link for the CIMS Mapping Tool. CIMS4 will open in a new tab.



Figure 54. CIMS Mapping Tool

- Image: Details
 Image: Arrow of the sector of the secto
- 2. Zoom in on an area of interest then click the Selections tab.

Figure 55. Selections Tab

3. Click New Selection, then click the pencil icon. Rename and Save your map.

= ú	Search Add	resses			BEA Application Processing
1 DETAILS	S LAYERS	IE LEGEND	M SELECTIONS		
← New Sa	ved Item 🧪				Creater
2015 BEA Tr	act		-		
0801196670	00		:		Rename New Saved Item
0802596960	00		1	L	
0804100460	02		1	e	Target Market Analysis 22/100
0805596090	00		: -		CANCEL RENAME
0806196010	00		: •	-	
0807100080	00		:		
0807396180	00		: 6		A THE MENT
0808996800	00		: /		Pinon O anyon Military Reservation

Figure 56. Rename Map Window

4. Click the layers button and select which features you want to analyze.

DETAILS	ی LAYERS	IE LEGEND	CANADA
← New S	aved Item 🧪		Calgary Vancouver
No entities h	ave been selecte	rd.	 Selection Entity Types
			 ✓ 2015 BEA Tract ✓ 2010 BEA Tract ✓ 2010-15 BEA American Indian Reservation ✓ 2010 County ✓ State
	CANCEL	SAVE	

Figure 57. Layers Tool

5. Click the plus button and choose Add to make a new map, Subtract to delete a map, or Replace to replace an existing map.



Figure 58. Add, Subtract, and Replace Options

6. Select features on the map to create a target market. You can also click the ellipses next to a feature then click Identify to identify the feature. When you're finished, click Save.



Figure 59. Select Target Market Features

7. Go back to Target Market Analysis.



8. Click the ellipses to the right of your saved map and choose the validation option you want to perform.

≡ ⊡ s	earch Address	es			BEA A
DETAILS LA	AYERS LE	E EGEND			
Saved Selections					Crowley
Portland, ME v2 Ann Arbor, MI Target Market Ai				Actions /alidate 2	2015 Distressed Community 2010 Distressed Community
	NEW SELEC	TION	=	as An	Pinon Canyon Military Reservation

Figure 61. Validation Options

9. Once the analysis is complete, view results in the Results tab. You have the option to Print the analysis or save it as a PDF.

Purblo Purblo Pinon Canyon Military Reservation Findida	Still A	A sansas River Lam ar	Target Market A Results of Distressed Community • Not all the tracts are qualified. • The tracts are not all in the sa • The tracts are contiguous. • Population: 41,495 • The population meets the requ • The poverty rate is below 30% • The unemployment rate is les: Not Qualified	r Eligibility: me county. uirement.	national average.
Census Tract FIPS	BEA Qualified	Unemployment Rate %	Metro Designation	Population	Workforce Population
08101003200	No	4.37	Metropolitan	3426.0	1612.91
08025969600	Partial	4.5	Non-Metropolitan	5551.0	1311.0
08089968100	Partial	4.96	Non-Metropolitan	2764.0	1102.7
08089968200	No	6.3	Non-Metropolitan	2965.0	1342.55
08089968400	Partial	5.74	Non-Metropolitan	1000.0	393.89

Figure 62. Results Tab

7.5 Bulk Address Geocoding

1. In AMIS, open the dropdown on the right-hand side of the page. Select TLR Import/Export Certify Page.

CDFI FUND	k				Q Search				E TestUser Org16AR01
Home	Organizations	Allocations	Contacts	Service Areas	Service Requests	Awards		Reporting Sch	edule More A
CDF	nization FI/NACA Test Org	10					Edit	Refresh SAN	CMF Performance Report Closeout Reports
Туре	Phone 262-999-9999	Website	Organization Owner	Industry	Mailing Address 123 Test Ln Albany, NY 12207-1538				Multi-CDE Projects
					USA				TLR Projects
Organization Na					hone				CDFI TLR
CDFI/NACA Te	-				62-999-9999 /ebsite				Consumer Loans/Investm
					IN/TIN 4-0000010				TLR import/Export/Certif

Figure 63. Menu Dropdown

2. On the TLR Import/Export Certify page, search for the organization by clicking on the magnifying glass icon.

CDFI FUND					Q Search		🌲 🙆 Testi	lser Org16AR01
Home	Organizations	Allocations	Contacts	Service Areas	Service Requests	Awards	Reporting Schedule	More 🗸
TLR Import	/Export/Certify		Next Cancel					
Please selec	t an Organization Organization Name	[<u>8</u>					
			Next Cancel					

Figure 64. Search Function on TLR Page

3. A Lookup page will open. You can enter the full or partial organization name in the search box and click the Go! button to see search results. Remember to use the "*" wildcard for partial searches.

🔍 Lookup			
test Go!			
You can use "*" as a wildcard next to other characters to	improve your search results.		
< <u>Clear Search Results</u>			
Search Results			
Organization Name	EIN/TIN	CDFI Control Number	Control Number
CDFI/NACA Test Org 10	04-0000010	Testnum123	

Figure 65. Lookup Window

4. If you have recently viewed an organization, it will appear in the Recently Viewed Organizations section of the page. Click the organization name to select the organization for bulk address import.

🔍 Lookup			
Search Go			
You can use "*" as a wildcard next to othe	r characters to improve your search n	esults.	
Recently Viewed Organization	s		
Organization Name	EIN/TIN	CDFI Control Number	Control Number
CDFI/NACA Test Org 10	04-0000010	Testnum123	

Figure 66. Recently Viewed Organizations

5. The organization name will be selected. Click Next.

Please select an (Organization	
	Organization Name	CDFI/NACA Test Org 10
		Next

Figure 67. Selected Organization

6. The import/export page for the selected organization will be displayed. Click the **New_GEOCODING_Address.csv** link under the CDFI CSV section of the page.

Home	Organizations	Allocations	Contacts	Service Areas	Service Requests	Awards	Reporting Schedule	More 🗸
TLR Data Ex	port Template							
VMTC CSV								
New_NMTC_1	TLR_Project_August_2020.ct	<u>sv</u>		Update	_NMTC_TLR_Project.csv			
New_NMTC_T	TLR_Note_August_2020.csv			Update	NMTC_TLR_Note.csv			
New_NMTC_1	TLR_Address_August_2020.	CSV						
New_NMTC_L	Loan_Source_and Disbureme	ents_August_2020.csv						
CDFICSV								
New_CDFI_TL	LR_Project_August_2020.csv	Ĺ	New	CDFI_TLR_Address_August	2020.csv			
New_Consum	er_Loans_Investments_Origi	inated_August_2020.csv	New	_GEOCODING_Address.csv				- 1
VMTC & CD	FIXML							- 1
NMTC_TLR_X	Kml_Schema.xsd			CDFI_1	TLR_Xml_Schema.xsd			
				Consur	mer_Loans_Investments_Originated.xs	d		

Figure 68. Import/Export Page

- 7. Excel will open a bulk address import file. This is the file that will need to be updated with the address entries for each import. The file includes the following text fields:
 - Label
 - Project Street Address Line
 - Project City
 - Project State
 - Project Zip Code
 - Generic Field 1
 - Generic Field 2
 - Generic Field 3
 - Generic Field 4
 - Generic Field 5
- 8. The five generic fields may contain any data the user wants included in the geocoding output results for that address entry.

	AutoSave (o # 8	৸ ৽৻৽৽৽	* *	New_GE	DCODING_Address	•	,∕⊃ Search							🛕 Suz	anne Gillespie	sg 🗈	- 0	×
F	le Ho	me Inse	rt Draw Pag	ge Layout	Formulas	Data Review	View Help										ය Share	Comme	nts
Pa	Ste ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ ✓	t IPY ¥ rmat Painter	Calibri B I U ~			= = = »~			• % 9 1 € € -		el Format as Ce Table ~ Style	II Inse	rt Delete Fo	rmat	☐ AutoSum] Fill ~ > Clear ~	× Z∇ Sort & Find Filter × Select			
	Clipboa	rd	r _N	Font	۲ ₃	Alig	nment	Es.	Number	F _N	Styles		Cells		E	diting	Analysis		^
B5						• I 🗙 🗸	f_X												~
1	Α		В	С	D	E	F	G	н	1	J	K	L	м	N	0	P Q	R	
	Label	Project Str	reet Address Line	Project City	Project State	Project Zip Code	Generic Field 1	Generic Field 2	Generic Field 3	Generic Field 4	Generic Field 5								
2	Туре	STRING		STRING	STRING	STRING	STRING	STRING	STRING	STRING	STRING								
3	Options																		
4	Help Text																		
5																			

Figure 69. Sample CSV File

9. Start to enter the addresses to be geocoded on line five of the template.

***NOTE:** Please remove all accents and special characters from addresses prior to entering into the template to avoid errors.

	A	В	С	D	E	F	G	Н	<u> </u>	J	K
1	Label	Project Street Addr	Project City	Project Sta	e Project Zip Cod	Generic Fi	eld 5				
2	Туре	STRING	STRING	STRING	STRING	STRING	STRING	STRING	STRING	STRING	
3	Options										
4	Help Text										
5		49 Craggy Pt	Cashiers	NC	28717						
6		578 Oak Park Circle	Jackson	MS	39208						
7		360 Liberty St	Canton	MS	39046						
8		100 Shoreline Dr	Madison	MS	39110						
9		132 Parker Ln	Benton	MS	39039						
10		2765 County Rd 24	Newton	MS	39345						
11		206 S Church St	Louisville	MS	39339						
12		308 E Pearl St	Jackson	MS	39201						
13		731 W Melrose	Chicago	IL	60657						

Figure 70. Sample Completed CSV File

10. Once all the entries have been made, save the Excel file and return to the organization import/export page. Click the **Import New GEOCODE Address Data** link in the TLR Data Import Links section.

ome	Organizations	Allocations	Contacts	Service Areas	Service Requests	Awards	Reporting Schedule	More
	·····							
NMTC CSV	,							
Import New N	MTC TLR Project		Imp	ort NMTC TLR Project Update				
Import New N	MTC TLR Note		Imp	ort NMTC TLR Note Update				
Import New N	MTC TLR Address							
Import New N	MTC Loan Source and Disburs	sement						
CDFI CSV								
	DFITLR		Imp	ort New CDFI TLR Address				
Import New C		iriginated	Imp	ort New GEOCODING Address	Data			
	Consumer Loans/Investments O							
	Consumer Loans/Investments O							
Import New C					_			
	DFI XML			Import)	XML CDFI TLR			

Figure 71. Import Geocoding Address Data Link

11. The GeoCoding Data File Upload page will display. Click the "Add Files..." button.

CDFI File Upload
GeoCoding Data File Upload
Add files Cancel upload

Figure 72. Geocoding Data File Upload Page

12. Browse for the import file and select it.

CDFI File Upload	
GeoCoding Data File Upload File Upload Instructions.	t
6 Add files Start upload	
New_GEOCODING_Address.csv	0.36 KB

Figure 73. Sample File Selected

13. The file will display on the Upload page. Click the Start upload button. The system will validate the address entries and notify you if there are any errors in your data.

CDFI File Upload		
GeoCoding Data File Upload File Upload Instructions.		
New_GEOCODING_Address.csv	0.36 KB	Start Cancel
Clear Rows No Errors Found on 2 records Submit		

Figure 74. File Validation

14. Click the Submit button to begin the upload process.

CDFI File Upload	
GeoCoding Data File Upload File Upload Instructions.	
New_GEOCODING_Address.csv	0.36 KB
Upload Successful!	
Back to 111 coffee bar	
View GeoCoding Data records	
GeoCoding Data Report and Export	

Figure 75. Successful Upload

15. Select the **View GeoCoding Data records** link to view your results. An entry will exist for each entry successfully geocoded. Click on a data result.

AWARDS ANALYSIC CONTRACTOR OF THE ANALYSIC CONTR	Q Search		** 🖽 ? 🌣 🖡	5
AMIS Lightning Home Organizations V Contacts V Notices V	Funding Applications $$	uestionnaire V Questions V * Recen	tly Viewed GeoCodi ∨ × More	• 2
GeoCoding Data Recently Viewed I Rem • Updated a few seconds ago		Q. Search this list	New Import Change Ov ♀ · Ⅲ · C ⁴ ✔ @	
GeoCoding Data Number 🗸	Created Date	✓ Created By	~	
1 GCD-0000000014	1/6/2021 10:58 AM	Nathanael Baugus		•

Figure 76. View GeoCoding Data Records

16. The detailed results for that address entry will display.

WARDS Weinschilter strike	Q Search		*• 🖬 ? 🌣 🖡 🐻
**** AMIS Lightning Home Organizations V Contacts V Notices V	- Funding Applications 🗸 Reports 🗸 Certification Appli	ications \checkmark Questionnaire \checkmark Questions \checkmark	GCD-0000000014 ∨ X More ▼ 🖋
GeoCoding Data GCD-0000000014			Delete Edit Printable View
Details	. 9/77A - 5271 - 711CAO 19, 9777	ریز <i>الع</i> مار کے الک ا <i>للہ (</i> الم کے	
GeoCoding Data Number GCD-000000014	Latitude (Y-Coordinate) 32.42217420		,
Street Address 1 439 Shadowood Dr.	Longitude (X-Coordinate) -90.11792621		
City Ridgeland	/		
State MS	Census Tract GEOID 28089030104		1
Zip Code 0 39157	/		
Generic Field 1	Project Address Accuracy Ra 100.00	ate	1

Figure 77. GeoCoding Detail Page

17. Select the **GeoCoding Data Report and Export** link. User access to object data will be via report only.

GeoCoding Data File Upload File Upload Instructions. Add files	
New_GEOCODING_Address.csv 0.36 KB	
Upload Successful!	
Back to 111 coffee bar	
View GeoCoding Data records	
GeoCoding Data Report and Export	

Figure 78. GeoCoding Data Report Link

18. The GeoCodingData FIPS Export Report page will display.

Home	Organizations Allocations	s Contacts		Service Ar	eas	Service Requests	Awards	Reporting Scl	hedule Cl	MF Performance Rep	ort More 🗸		
Report: GeoCoding Data GeoCodingData FIPS Export Report													
Total Re	ecords												
Geo	oCoding Data: GeoCoding Data Number ↓ 💌	Street Address 1 💌	City 💌	State 🔻	Zip Code 💌	Generic Field 1 💌	Generic Field 2 💌	Generic Field 3 💌	Generic Field 4 💌	Generic Field 5 💌	Latitude (Y-Coordinate)		

Figure 79. Export Details on Report Page

19. Click the Export button.

Report: Ge GeoCor	eoCoding Data dingData FIPS Export Rep	port							٩	🐔 Add Chart			
Total Records	Report: GeoCoding Data GeoCodingData FIPS Export Report												
1													
GeoCoding D	ata: GeoCoding Data Number 🕴 💌	Street Address 1 💌	City 💌	State 💌	Zip Code 💌	Generic Field 1 💌	Generic Field 2 💌	Generic Field 3 💌	Generic Field 4 💌	Generic Field 5 💌	Latitude (Y-Coordinate)		
1 GCD-0002890	103	-	-	-				-			-		

Figure 80. Export Button

20. The geocoding output will be exported to Excel. The output will include the following fields:

- GeoCoding Data: GeoCoding Data Name
- Census Tract GEOID

- Temp Project Latitude X Coordinate (up to 8 decimal places)
- Temp Project Latitude Y Coordinate (up to 8 decimal places)
- City
- Street Address 1
- Zip Code
- Project Address Accuracy Rate
- Generic Field 1
- Generic Field 2
- Generic Field 3
- Generic Field 4
- Generic Field 5

Aut	Save 💽 🗇 🖓 - マー report 60829854252 - Excel 👂 Search	6 E – C	J X
File	Home Insert Draw Page Layout Formulas Data Review View Help	🖻 Share 🛛 🖓 Cor	mments
Paste	$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $		
119	$\dot{\mathbf{A}} \sim \times \mathbf{i}$		
	A B C D E F G H	1]]])	ĸ
1 2 TL		eneric Generic Gen ield1 Field2 Fiel	neric eld3
6 Co 7 Co	oCodingData FIPS Export Report pyright (c) 2000-2020 salesforce.com, inc. All rights reserved. nfidential Information - Do Not Distribute		
	nerated By: Kim Fugel 12/18/2020 8:40 AM mmunity Development Financial Institution Fund		

Figure 81. Sample Exported File

7.6 How to View and Export the Geocoding Report (Alternate Method)

1. Log into AMIS and click on the 'Organizations' tab.

CDFI FUND							Q							<u>е</u> т	est Rep	CDFI N/	ACA
Home	Organizations	Allocations	c	Contacts		Serv	ice Areas		Ser	vice Reque	sts		Awar	ds		Mor	e 🗸
Recent Items Test Rep CDFI NACA	Org 13		My Task	<s< th=""><th>•</th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th>Net</th><th>w</th></s<>	•											Net	w
			Complete	ed		Date			SI	atus			Sul	oject			
				lendar INE 5,	2022-	June 1	11, 202	2	<	> т	ōday	Ċ	Ħ	•	New Ev	/ent	
			GMT-4	SUN 5	MON 6	TUE 7	WED 8	THU 9	FRI 10	SAT 11			JUN	=	•	202	2
			6am								Su	n Mon	Tue	Wed	Thu	Fri	Sat
			7am								29	30	31	1	2	3	4
			/am								5		7	8	9	10	11
			8am								12		14 21	15 22	16 23	17 24	25

Figure 82. Home Page - Organization Tab

2. Select your 'Organization Name'.

		1									ľ	
Home	Organizations	Allocations	Contacts	Service Areas		Service Requests		wards		м	lore	~
	tions ganizations 👻 🖈 Organization Name • Filtered by A	All organizations • Up	dated a few seconds ago		Q. Search t	his list	\$	• .	Ċ	Printal		
	Organization Name 🕇	~	EIN/TIN	Mailing State	/Provinc… ∨	Phone	~ T	pe		~	/	
1	CDFI/NACA Test Org 13		04-0000013	CA								•

Figure 83. Organization Page - Organization Name

3. On the Details page, scroll down to the System Information section and click the 'GeocodingData FIPS Export Report' link.

✓ System Information		
Created By System Administrator VI , 7/19/2019 1:30 PM	Last Modified By Alexandra Gonzalez , 6/	/6/2022 1:12 PM
CDFI TLR report	Consumer Loans/Investments Originated report	CDFI TLR Addresses report
NMTC TLR Projects report	NMTC TLR Notes report	NMTC TLR Addresses report
NMTC QEI Closeout Reports	NMTC Loan Source and Disbursements Report	NMTC TLR Project Summary Report
NMTC TLR Notes Summary Report	NMTC TLR Addresses Summary Report	GeoCodingData FIPS Export Report

Figure 84. Details Page - GeoCodingData FIPS Export Link

4. To view the record, click on the 'GeoCoding Data Number' link.

CDFI FUNI	x						٩				Test Rep CDF1 NACA
Home	Organizations Allo	cations Cor	ntacts	Service Are	as .	Service Requests	Awards	Reporting Sch	edule CM	1F Performance Repo	rt More 🗸
	ort: GeoCoding Data	rt Report							Q	🗞 Add Chart 🗌 🔻	C ⁴ Export
Total Records											
GeoCoding Da	ta: GeoCoding Data Number 👃 💌	Street Address 1	City	State 💌	Zip Code 💌	Generic Field 1 💌	Generic Field 2 💌	Generic Field 3 💌	Generic Field 4	Generic Field 5 💌	Latitude (Y-Coordinate)
1 GCD-00028900	92	900 Love Point Rd	Stevensville	MD	21666	-	-	-	-	-	-83.96825616

Figure 85. GeoCoding Data Number Link

5. To export the report, click the **'Export'** button.

					٩				est Rep CDFI NACA
	Home Organizations Allo	cations Cont	acts Service A	reas Service Requests	Awards	Reporting Schee	tule CMI	Performance Report	More 🗸
	Report: GeoCoding Data GeoCodingData FIPS Expor	t Report					Q. 4	Add Chart	C ⁴ Export
Tot 1	tal Records								
	GeoCoding Data: GeoCoding Data Number 🔱 💌	Street Address 1	City State	Zip Code 💌 Generic Field 1	Generic Field 2	Generic Field 3 💌	Generic Field 4 💌	Generic Field 5 💌	atitude (Y-Coordinate) 💌
1	GCD-0002890092	900 Love Point Rd	Stevensville MD	21666 -	-	-	-	-	-83.96825616

Figure 86. Export Button

8 Global Search

Global Search allows users to search all AMIS data elements/fields. It uses search options, search terms, and wildcards and operators to refine your search. Just like any search engine, Global Search keeps track of your search terms and how often you use them and arranges the search results accordingly. Search results for the objects you use most frequently appear at the top of the list.

CDFI FUN	Dr					Q Search			•	PrestUser Org	16AR01
Home	Organizations	Allocations	Enter a search term and click th	ne	Servi	ce Requests	Awards		Reporting Schedule	: Moi	re 🗸
CD Org	anization FI/NACA Test Org 1	10	Search button					Edit	Refresh SAM	Printable View	•
Туре	Phone 262-999-9999	Website	Organization Owner System Administrator VI 🕯	Indu		Mailing Address 123 Test Ln Albany, NY 12207-1538 USA					
Details	Related										
Organization CDFI/NACA					Phone 262-999-9999						
Parent Relatio	nship				Website						

Figure 87. AMIS Global Search Screen

Wildcards and Boolean operators allow you to refine or search for partially matching terms.

8.1 Wildcards

AMIS allows you to search using the asterisk symbol (*) and question mark symbol (?) as wildcards.

- Use the asterisk symbol (*) to match zero or more characters in the middle or end of your search term. For example, comp* finds items like "Explanation of Noncompliance" and "Compliance Report"; 00* finds items with record IDs that have zeros. Please note that the search engine searches only for records within your organization.
 - a. Enter 00* and click the Search All button.

			? 🌣 🌲	6
AMIS Lightning	g Home	e Organizations 🗸 Contacts 🗸 Notices 🗸 Funding Applications 🗸 Reports 🗸 Certification Applications 🗸 Questionnaire 🗸 Reviewer Profiles	∽ More ▼	ø
Search Results	-	Applications	View More	
Top Results		5+ Results • Sorted by Relevance 💌		
		Application Name	\sim	
Applications	5+	App-056504	•	
CDFI NACA Internal Re	5+	App-056208	•	
		App-050044	•	
Program Profiles	5+	App-056483	•	
CDFI NACA Reviews	5+	App-055432	V	
Organizations	5+	CDFI NACA Internal Reviews	View More	
CMF Reviews	5+	5+ Results • Sorted by Relevance 💌		
SDL Program Eligibility	5+	CDFI NACA Internal Review Number	~	1
,		CNIR-0000226		
Scorecards	5+	CNIR-000201	V	
Contacts		CNIR-0000169		-

Figure 88. Search Results for Search by * Symbol

b. Search using any other search term or text character of your choice followed by *.

- 2. Use the question mark symbol (?) to match a single character in the middle or end (not the beginning) of your search term. For example, J?n finds names such as Jon and Jen.
 - a. Search using ? in between two characters. (In the example below, a search using E?a produced the results shown below because, for example, Tracey Hayes, met the E?a search criteria.)

Contacts 5+ Results + Sorted by		Funding Applications 🗸	Reports 🗸	Certification Applicat	ions 🗸 Qu	estionnaire 🗸 Reviewe	r Profiles 🗸		e 🔻
Contacts	y Relevance 🔻		<u> </u>					View	More
5+ Results • Sorted b	y Relevance 🐨								
Name 🗸	Organization Name		~	Phone v	Email		~ 0	~	
Tracey Hayes	Test Organization						Ł	prownd	v
Mary Jane Olhasso	Test Organization						b	prownd	w
Delores McKinney	Test Organization						Ŀ	prownd	v
Brett Simmons	Test Organization						t	prownd	v
Eva St John	Test Organization						t	prownd	¥
	Tracey Hayes Mary Jane Olhasso Delores McKinney Brett Simmons	Tracey Hayes Test Organization Mary Jane Olhasso Test Organization Delores McKinney Test Organization Brett Simmons Test Organization	Tracey Hayes Test Organization Mary Jane Olhasso Test Organization Delores McKinney Test Organization Brett Simmons Test Organization	Tracey Hayes Test Organization Mary Jane Olhasso Test Organization Delores McKinney Test Organization Brett Simmons Test Organization	Tracey Hayes Test Organization Mary Jane Olhasso Test Organization Delores McKinney Test Organization Brett Simmons Test Organization	Tracey Hayes Test Organization Mary Jane Olhasso Test Organization Delores McKinney Test Organization Brett Simmons Test Organization	Tracey Hayes Test Organization Mary Jane Olhasso Test Organization Delores McKinney Test Organization Brett Simmons Test Organization	Tracey Hayes Test Organization Mary Jane Olhasso Test Organization Delores McKinney Test Organization Brett Simmons Test Organization	Tracey Hayes Test Organization brownd Mary Jane Olhasso Test Organization brownd Delores McKinney Test Organization brownd Brett Simmons Test Organization brownd

Figure 89. Search Results for Search by ? Symbol

8.2 Boolean Operators

You can also use Boolean operators, such as AND, OR, AND NOT, () (parentheses), and "" (quotation marks) to refine search results.

Operator	Description
AND	Finds items that match all of the search terms. For example, "acme AND california" finds items with the word "acme" and the word "california", but not items with only the word "acme". Using AND is optional in most cases, because searching for "acme california" is the same as searching for "acme AND california". If a search doesn't return any results that match all of the terms, the search capability looks for matches by using the OR operator.
OR	Finds items with at least one of the search terms. For example, "acme OR california" finds items with either "acme" or "california" or both.
AND NOT	Finds items that do not contain the search term. For example, "acme AND NOT california" finds items that have the word "acme" but not the word "california".
() (parentheses)	Groups search terms together. Grouped search terms are evaluated before other search terms in a character string. For example, "acme AND (california OR meeting)" finds items that contain "acme and california" and items that contain "acme and meeting".
" " (quotation marks)	Finds an exact phrase. For example, a search for "monday meeting" finds items that contain "monday meeting", but not items that contain "monday afternoon meeting" or "monday's meeting". The asterisk (*) and question mark (?) function as wildcards when included in a search phrase that is enclosed in quotation marks or when an exact phrase is selected in the search scope.

9 Service Requests

Service Requests (SRs) are the preferred method for CDFI Fund applicants and recipients to submit inquiries and help requests to the CDFI Fund. Unlike email messages or telephone calls, SRs reside in AMIS; and therefore, can be tracked and monitored. Where appropriate, the CDFI Fund will transcribe email messages and telephone calls into SRs to enable their tracking and management.

Within this section, External User refers to a person from a CDFI Fund applicant or recipient organization who has an AMIS login account. CDFI Fund User refers to a CDFI Fund employee or contractor who is completing an SR.

9.1 Service Request Lifecycle

Before exploring the details behind an SR, it is helpful to understand SRs at a higher level. An SR goes through a simple five-step lifecycle from being created to being closed. During this lifecycle, AMIS sends specific email notifications to the External User who created the SR. These lifecycle steps and notifications are introduced below.



TIP: Add the domain "cdfi.treas.gov" to your Safe Senders List to prevent these notifications from ending up in your Junk or Spam folder.

- 1. Creating. An External User logs into AMIS and submits a new SR. AMIS creates a unique Service Request Number for the SR and sends an email notification to the External User confirming receipt.
- 2. Assignment. When the SR is submitted, AMIS assigns it to a CDFI Fund business unit based on information in the SR. SRs then can be assigned to an individual within that business unit or assigned to another business unit if the request requires multiple groups to complete it. Although no email notifications are sent, the External User can simply look at the Service Request Owner field to see the current assignment.
- **3.** Information Exchange. If more information is needed, a CDFI Fund user requests the information by adding a comment to the SR. AMIS sends an email notification instructing the External User to log into AMIS to view and respond to the question(s). The External User responds by adding another comment or attaching a document to the SR.
- 4. Validation. Once the SR has been completed, the CDFI Fund User describes the resolution in the SR. AMIS sends an email notification instructing the External User to log into AMIS within 14 days to agree or disagree. The External User responds within the SR with a Yes or No. If No, the External User adds a comment explaining the No response. If No, AMIS also sends an email notification to the External User noting that the SR has been updated and that a member of the CDFI Fund team will be in contact shortly.
- 5. Closing. AMIS closes the SR if the validation response is Yes. Alternatively, if 14 days pass with no response from the External User, AMIS closes the SR and sends an email notification explaining that the request was closed since no response was received, and that a new SR must be created if the issue persists.



NOTE: These notifications are sent from a mailbox that is not monitored. Please do not respond to these notifications, but follow the instructions below to add comments or attach files.

9.2 Service Requests Actions

Within the SR lifecycle, there are only three actions needed from the External User: Create an SR; Respond to a Request for Information; Validate an SR (i.e., respond Yes or No).

9.2.1 Create a Service Request

The CDFI Fund has simplified the process for creating an SR.

1. Go to the AMIS Service Requests tab and select the New button to create a Service Request.

CDFIFUND	TOT FUND					Q e?a		TestUser Org16AR01
Home	Organizations	Allocatio	ns Contacts	Service Areas	s Service Req	quests Awards	Reporting Schedule	More 🗸
Service Req Recent Items • Updated a f	ly Viewed 🔻 👎					Q Search this list	\$	C ⁴ C ⁴
Service	Request Number	✓ Subject	~	Status	∽ Dat	te/Time Opened	✓ Service Request Owner A	lias 🗸

Figure 90. Service Requests Home Page

2. Alternatively, you can create an SR by going to the Service Requests section on your Organization Related page and clicking the New button from there. All SRs submitted by your organization are displayed in this section.



Figure 91. Service Requests Section on the Organization Related Page

3. The Service Request Edit page is displayed.

Nev	v Service Request	
Service Request Information		A
Service Request Owner	Funding Application (1)	
Test Rep CDFI NACA Org 10	Search Funding Applications	Q
Service Request Number	Award	
	Search Awards	Q
Contact Name	Validated	
	None	•
	View all dependencies	
Organization Name		
CDFI/NACA Test Org 10		
* Program		
None	•	•
	Cancel Sa	ave & New Save

Figure 92. Service Request Pop-Up Edit Page

- 4. Provide the following information.
 - Program select BEA Program, BG Program, Capital Magnet Fund, CDFI/NACA Program, Certification, Compliance & Reporting, NMTC Program, Small Dollar Loan Program, Technical Issues, or Other from the dropdown list as relevant to your question or issue.
 - Requested By Date select the date you want the SR completed. Although this is a requested date, it indicates the urgency behind the SR. It defaults to one week in the future. You can type in a date or select a date with the calendar tool.
 - Funding Application if the SR relates to a specific funding application, you can select the funding application by clicking the Lookup icon Select to the Funding Application field, and choosing the application from the list that is displayed.
 - Award similar to Funding Application, if the SR relates to a specific award, you can select the award by clicking the Lookup icon select to the Award field, and choosing the award from the list that is displayed.
 - Status leave as New.
 - Priority set to High, Medium, or Low.
 - Service Request Origin leave as Web.
 - Subject provide a brief title for the SR.
 - Description provide a complete description of your question or issue. If you are submitting the Service Request on behalf on another organization or person, provide that information in the Description.
- 5. Click the appropriate submission button at the top (or bottom) of the page.

- Click the Submit button to submit the SR to the CDFI Fund. The Service Request Detail page will be displayed.
- Click the Submit & Add Attachment button to add an attachment and submit the SR. See Section 8.2.2.2 for the steps to add an attachment.
- Click the Save & New button to submit the SR and to have AMIS display a blank Service Request allowing you to create another SR.
- Click the Cancel button to return to the Service Request Home page without submitting the SR.

9.2.2 Respond to an Information Request

If more information about an SR is needed, a CDFI Fund user requests the information by adding a comment to the SR. AMIS sends an email notification instructing the External User to log into AMIS to view and respond to the question(s). The External User responds by adding another comment or attaching a document to the SR.

9.2.2.1 Add a Comment to a Service Request

1. To add a comment, select the SR from your list of SRs on the Service Request Home page.

COFI FUNDA					i	Q, e?a		TestUser Org16AR01
Home	Organizations	Allocations	Contacts	Service Areas	Service Re	quests Awards	Reporting Schedule	More 🗸
Service Req Recent	y Viewed 🔻 👎					Q Search this list	\$ • III •	New C ✓ ✓
Service	Request Number V	Subject	~	Status	✓ Date/Tir	ne Opened	∽ Service Request Owner	Alias 🗸
1 000350	19	Test		New	8/19/20	21 10:50 PM	tcdfi	•

Figure 93. Service Requests Home Page

2. The Service Request Detail page will be displayed. On the Related page, scroll to the Service Request Comments Public section and select the New button to add a comment.

Serv Tes	ice Request t				New Service Request	Clone	Edit	•
Priority Medium	Status New	Service Request Number 00035019						
	Related	ments Public (0)					Ne	ew
_	chments (0)						Upload Fil	

Figure 94. Service Request Comments Public Section

3. The Service Request Comment Public Edit page is displayed. It provides your SR Subject and Description. Enter your comment in the Comment box and select the Save button.

		New Service
	New Service Request Comment Public	
Information		_
*Body		
1		
Public		
	Cancel	Save
	Of drop liles	

Figure 95. Service Request Comment Public Pop-Up Edit Page

4. The SR shows all comments, including who added it along with a date and timestamp.

Service Request Comment	ts Public (1)			New
User	Public	Created Date	Comment	
Test Rep CDFI NACA Org 10	V	8/19/2021 10:55 PM	Test	
				View All

Figure 96. Comments with Attribution and Timestamp

9.2.2.2 Add an Attachment to a Service Request

1. To attach a file, select the Upload File button in the Attachments section on the Service Request Related page.

Detail Related				
Service Request Comment	ts Public (1)			New
User	Public	Created Date	Comment	
Test Rep CDFI NACA Org 10	\checkmark	8/19/2021 10:55 PM	Test	
				View All
Attachments (0)				Upload Files
		1 Upload Files		
		Or drop files		

Figure 97. Attachments Section

2. Select the file from your computer and click Done.

c (1)			×
Pub		Upload Files	mment
Doc	Test Upload.docx 13 KB		st
1 of	1 file uploaded		Done

Figure 98. Upload Files to Service Request Page

3. Follow the onscreen instructions by (1) clicking the Browse button to select your file, then (2) clicking the Attach File button. These two steps can be repeated to attach more than one file. Once all files have been attached, click the Done button.



TIP: Ensure that your files have uploaded completely before clicking Done.

- 4. All attachments show the file name, size, date last modified, and who created it. For each attachment, you can:
 - Edit allows you to rename the file or add a description. You also can mark the attachment as private, but checking the Private box prohibits the CDFI Fund from seeing the file.
 - View displays the contents of the file.
 - Delete removes the file from the list of attachments.

Attachments (1)	Upload Files
Test Upload ecc Aug 19, 2021 • 13KB • docx	
	View All

Figure 99. List of Attachments to a Service Request

9.2.3 Validate a Service Request

Once an SR has been completed, a CDFI Fund User describes the resolution in the SR. AMIS sends an email notification instructing the External User to log into AMIS within 14 days to agree or disagree. The External User responds within the SR with a Yes or No.

1. To validate an SR, select the SR from your list of SRs on the Service Request Home page.

Service Requests Recently Viewed Q. Search this list Q. Search this list	Home	Organizations	Allocations	Contacts	Service Areas	S	ervice Requests	Awards	Repo	rting Sch	edule		١	lore ·	~
Service Request Number V Subject V Status V Date/Time Opened V Service Request Owner Alias V														Ne	ew.
	item • Up	dated a few seconds ago						Q Search this list		\$ \$ -	•	C		C	Ŧ
1 00035019 Test In Progress 8/19/2021 10:50 PM tcdfi		Service Request Number 🗸 🗸	Subject	~	Status	\sim	Date/Time Ope	ned	∽ Serv	rice Requ	est Own	ier Alia	is N	/	
	1	00035019	Test		In Progress		8/19/2021 10:5	0 PM	tcdf					V	•

Figure 100. Service Requests Home Page

2. The Service Request Detail page is displayed. Select the Edit button.

Service Request Test		New Service Request	Clone	Edit	•
Priority Status Service Request Number Medium In Progress 00035019					
Detail Related					
Service Request Owner Test Rep CDFI NACA Org 10	Contact Phone (646) 465-8186				
Service Request Number 00035019	Contact Email testrepcdfi10@example.com.disabled				
Contact Name Test Rep CDFI NACA Org 10	Funding Application				
Organization Name CDFI/NACA Test Org 10	Award				
Program CDFI/NACA Program	Validated				
Program Topic					
Requested By Date 8/26/2021					
Last Comment Date 8/19/2021 10:55 PM					
Last Attachment Date					
Quick Reference Guide					

Figure 101. Service Request Detail Page



NOTE: A <u>Quick Reference Guide</u> is available as a link in the Service Request Detail section of every Service Request.

3. The Service Request Edit page is displayed. One this page, you can review the resolution prior to validating. If you agree that the SR has been completed, select Yes, then click the Save button. Upon saving, AMIS will close the SR. If you do not agree that the SR has been completed, select No, then click the Save button. Please add a comment (see Section 8.2.2.1) and/or an attachment (see Section 8.2.2.2) to explain what has not been completed.

Home	Organizations	Allocations	Contacts	Service Areas	Service Requests	Awards	Reporting Schedule	CMF Performance Report	More 🗸
Service	ce Request								
	Service Request Owner	Test Rep CDFI N	IACA Org 10			Contact Phone	(646) 465-8186		_
	Service Request Number	00035019				Contact Email	testrepcdfi10@example.com	disabled	
	Contact Name	Test Rep CDFI N	IACA Org 10			Funding Application			
	Organization Name	CDFI/NACA Test	Org 10			Award			
	Program	CDFI/NACA Prog	gram			Validated	-None- V		
	Program Topic								
	Requested By Date	8/26/2021							
	Last Comment Date	8/19/2021 10:55	PM						
	Last Attachment Date								
Additi	ional Information								
	Status	In Progress	~			Service Request Origin	Email		
	Completed Date					Subject	Test		
	Description	Test							
V Resol	ution								
	Resolution	Talked the User t	hrough account problem	1S.					
	Date/Time Opened	8/19/2021 10:50	PM			Date/Time Closed			

Figure 102. Service Request Edit Page

10 External Contacts

AMIS has the capability for a user needing access to another organization to request for that access. Once access is requested, the administrator for the organization's AMIS account will review the request and take the appropriate action to grant or reject the access.

10.1 Request Access to an Additional Organization



NOTE: You need to be registered as a user in AMIS before you can request access to an additional organization.

To request access to an additional organization:

1. Access the Home tab and then click the Access to Additional Organizations link, on the left sidebar menu, under Custom Links.

						Q	e?a				÷	•	TestU	ser Org10	6AR01
Home Organizations Allocations Contacts	Servio	e Areas	Servio	e Requests	Aw	ards	Reportin	g Schedule	CMI	F Perfor	mance	Report		Mor	ore 🗸
Create New 🔻	My Task	s													
Recent Items	Today		•											New	<i>,</i>
00035019	Complete	d		Date			Status			Sul	oject				
Test Rep CDFI NACA Org 10	a Ca	^{endar} ugust 15	, 2021-Au	ugust 21,	2021			< >		C		•	New Ev	ent	≡
CDFI/NACA Test Org 10	GMT -4	SUN 15	MON 16	TUE 17	WED 18	THU 19	FRI 20	SAT 21	4		AUGUS	ат	•	2021	
GeoCodingData FIPS Export Report									Sun	Mon	Tue	Wed	Thu	Fri	Sat
Test Rep CDFI NACA Org 10's GeoCoding_Data_c file - Org:	4pm								1	2				6	
001t000000IYP3KAAX									8	9	10			13	
5-126336									15	16 23				20 27	
	6pm								22					3	
Custom Links	7pm														
Access to Additional Organizations	2 pm										dare				

Figure 103. Home Page – Link to Request Access to Additional Organizations

2. You will be forwarded to the Organizations tab, to a page where you can search for the organization for which you need access. Enter the EIN/TIN# for the organization you wish to request access and then click the Search button.

COFF FUND				۵	ι, e?a	🌲 😩 Test	User Org16AR01
Home Organizations	Allocations Con	tacts Service Areas	Service Requests	Awards	Reporting Schedule	CMF Performance Report	More 🗸
Search Organizations Enter EINTIN EINTIN # : [12-3456787]		ther EIN for the on and click Search					

Figure 104. Request Access to Additional Organizations – Search for Organization



NOTE: Please ensure you enter the accurate EIN, including any dashes, of the organization in which you are requesting access.

3. Under the Organization Results section, locate and select the checkbox next to the name of the organization you wish to access. Click the Process Selected button.

					\sim				
ome	Organizations	Allocations	Contacts	Service Areas	Service Requests	Awards	Reporting Schedule	CMF Performance Report	More 🗸
Search Or Enter Ell EIN/TIN #	next to the Or you want to a Click the F	rganization	Process	Selected					
Organizzao	on Results - Page #1		TIN		Street			City	
	T Test Org 7		00-0011111		1905 Sherman St Suite 325			Denver	
_									

Figure 105. Request Access to Additional Organizations – Select Organization

4. A results message will be displayed to confirm your access request. The Admin Users of the organization will receive an email about your access request. You will also receive an email to inform you if your request was granted or rejected.

-		
N	Street	City
0-0011111	1905 Sherman St Suite 325	Denver

Figure 106. Request Access to Additional Organizations Results

10.2 Access Additional Organizations as an External Contact

Once you receive an email confirming that you have been granted access to an additional organization as per your access request, you can access that organization as follows:

1. From the Organizations tab, select "All Organizations" next to the View drop-down menu.

CDFI FUNI	Dr.					C	ζ	≜ ≜ 4	AT Test Org 10 AR
Home	Organizations	Allocations	Contacts	Service Areas	Service Requests	Awards	Reporting Schedule	CMF Performance Report	More 🗸
-	ons anizations 👻 🖈]					Q Search this list	¢ •	e T
	Organization Name			✓ Phone			✓ Organization Own	er Alias	\sim
1	AAT Test Org 10			(555) 280-656	5				
2	AAT Test Org 7			(555) 280-656	5				

Figure 107. Organization Home

2. From the organization's list, locate the new organization and click on its Organization Name link to be forwarded to the Organization Detail page.

XCDFI FUNI)x				Q		🌲 😩 аат	Test Org 10 AR
Home	Organizations	Allocations Co	ntacts Service Areas	Service Requests	Awards	Reporting Schedule	CMF Performance Report	More 🗸
Organizatio All Orga	anizations 🔻 🖈					Q Search this list	\$ •] III •] C] .	/ C T
	Organization Name	Clickor	the New			✓ Organization Owned	er Allas	~
1	AAT Test Org 10		n Name Link (555) 280-6565					•
2	AAT Test Org 7		(555) 280-6565					

Figure 108. Organization's List Page

3. You will be forwarded to the Organization Detail page as per Section 6.1 above. Based upon your access control, you can read or edit organization data.

10.3 Grant Organization Access to an External Contact

Admin Users will receive an email when an external contact requests access to their organization. To grant organization access to an external contact:

 From the Organizations tab, locate your organization and click on the Organization Name link to open the Organization Detail page. If you cannot see your organization, select "All Organizations" next to the View drop-down menu and then click the Go! button.

CDFI FUND)k				Q		🜲 🕼 AAT Test Org 10 AR
Home	Organizations	Allocations Contacts	Service Areas	Service Requests	Awards	Reporting Schedule	CMF Performance Report More 🗸
Organization All Orga	anizations 👻 🖈					Q Search this list	*·
	Organization Name	Click on your	V Phone			✓ Organization Own	ner Alias 🗸 🗸
1	AAT Test Org 10	Orgnaization Name	(555) 280-656	5			•
2	AAT Test Org 7	Link.	(555) 280-656	5			

Figure 109. Organizations Home Page

2. From the Organization Related page navigate to the External Contacts related list.

External Contacts (6+)			
External Contact Name	Contact	Access control	
EC-0005598	Mo Hines (support)	Edit	
EC-0005677	Beverly Moffett (support)	Edit	
EC-0005756	Shannon McKay (support)	Edit	
EC-0005835	Jay Santiago (support)	Edit	
EC-0005940	Andrew Schlack (support)	Edit	
EC-0006055	Joan Reid-Patrick (support)	Edit	
			View All

Figure 110. Organizations Detail Page – External Contacts Link

3. The External Contacts related list displays external contacts for your organization. Access Control for each contact is also displayed. To grant or revoke access, locate an external contact whose Access Control is "Pending" and click their Edit link.

External Contacts (6+)			
External Contact Name	Contact	Access control	
EC-0005598	Mo Hines (support)	Pending	
EC-0005677	Beverly Moffett (support)	Edit	Edit
EC-0005756	Shannon McKay (support)	Edit	Delete
EC-0005835	Jay Santiago (support)	Edit	
EC-0005940	Andrew Schlack (support)	Edit	
EC-0006055	Joan Reid-Patrick (support)	Edit	
			View All

Figure 111. External Contacts Related List

4. From the External Contact Edit page, select an option next to the Access Control drop-down menu and then click the Save button.

Edit EC	-0005598
External Contact Name EC-0005598 Organization AAT Test Org 10	Access control Pending Primary Organization CDFI Fund Staff Support Org
Contact Mo Hines (support) × Created By System Administrator X, 12/18/2019 9:00 AM	Last Modified By AAT Test Org 10 AR, 8/26/2021 10:12 AM
	Cancel Save & New Save

Figure 112. External Contacts Edit Page

	Access Control Definitions:
	a. Pending – This is the default Access Control assigned by AMIS when an external user requests access. The external contact access request in this state has not been reviewed by the Admin User.
	 Rejected – This option should be used to reject an organization access request. The rejected user will not be able to access the organization.
	c. Remove – This option should be used to revoke organization access originally granted to an external user. The user will not be able to access the organization.
	 Read – This option should be used to grant 'View' access to an external user. The user will be able to log in to your organization and read all the information.
	 Edit – This option should be used to grant 'Edit' access to an external user. The user will be able to log in to your organization and edit your organization information.

- 5. You will be forwarded to the External Contact Detail page.
 - a. The information you edited should be saved.
 - b. The external contact you granted or rejected access will receive an email regarding your decision.
- 6. Click the Organization link to return to the Organization Detail page.

External Contact EC-0005598		New Contact	New Service Request	Edit	•
Detail Related External Contact Name	Access control				
EC-0005598	Read				
Organization	Primary Organization				
AAT Test Org 10	CDFI Fund Staff Support Org				
Contact Mo Hines (support)					
Created By	Last Modified By				
System Administrator X, 12/18/2019 9:00 AM	AAT Test Org 10 AR, 8/26/2021 10:13 AM				

Figure 113. External Contacts Detail Page

7. Repeat steps 2-5 under this section to grant, reject, or revoke access to additional external contacts for your organization.

11 Appendices

11.1 Acronyms

	Table 10-1 – Acronyms
ACRONYM	DEFINITION
AMIS	Awards Management Information System
BEA Program	Bank Enterprise Awards Program
BG Program	Bond Guarantee Program
CDE	Community Development Entity
CDFI	Community Development Financial Institution
CDFI Program	Community Development Financial Institutions Program
CIMS	CDFI Fund Information Mapping System
CMF Program	Capital Magnet Fund Program
EIN	Entity Identification Number
NACA Program	Native American CDFI Assistance Program
NMTC Program	New Markets Tax Credit Program
SAM	System for Award Management
SDLP Program	Small Dollar Loan Program
SR	Service Request